
Virginia: At the budget work session meeting of the Essex County Board of Supervisors held on Monday, 

March 27, 2023 at 7:00 p.m. in the Essex High School Library 

Board of Supervisors Present: Robert Akers, Jr., Chairman  

 Ronnie G. Gill, Vice Chairman 

Edwin E. Smith, Jr., Supervisor (Virtual) 

Sidney N. Johnson, Supervisor 

 John C. Magruder, Supervisor  

County Administration Present:  April Rounds, Interim County Administrator, Deputy Clerk 
 
School Board Present:   Raymond Whitaker, Board Chair 
     Scott Croxton, Board Vice-Chair 
     Garlyn Bundy, Board Member 
     Andrea Sydnor, Board Member 
     Sharon Saunders, Board Clerk 
 
Superintendent:   Dr. Harry R. Thomas, III 
 
Absent:  Mike Wind, Board Member  

 

 
CALL TO ORDER 

Chairman Akers called the Board of Supervisors Budget Work Session of March 27, 2023, to order. 

Chairman Whitaker called the School Board Budget Work Session of March 27, 2023 to order. 

Pledge 

ROLL CALL 

The Clerk called out the roll for the Board of Supervisors; a quorum was met.   

Mrs. Saunders called out the roll for the School board; a quorum was met.  

DISCUSSION 

Raymond Whitaker stated he has a few comments. These do not reflect the school board. As school 

board chair educating students in Essex County Schools is of upmost importance and priority. Our 

students are entitled to a high quality education to be successful, productive and responsible global 

citizens. Based on the code of Virginia, School Boards are asked to provide a needs based budget and 

Essex County Schools have been compliant. In order to develop, attract and maintain a highly qualified 

workforce that reflects our community the Essex County school board needs the necessary funding. To 

date the Essex County Board of supervisors has cut the schools budget by $500,000. This is wrong. 

Inflation has increased so how can you address the funding which makes an adverse effect on 

education. During Dr. Thomas’ tenure no new funding has been granted in support of our schools. 

Funding disparities in our school district will alter the opportunities for students to meet their academic 

potential. A budget cut doesn’t take us in the right direction. How can you members of the Essex County 

Board of Supervisors deny our students a quality education which will take them to where they need to 



be in the 21st century. Without the necessary funds how can we be competitive with other counties or 

any other entities. How can we reach the goal of full accreditation at all three schools. Failure to provide 

the necessary funding will result in the Essex County Public Schools losing its state share of funding 

which would be detrimental to the students of Essex County. By law we are obligated to do everything 

necessary to ensure all students receive a fair education. This means that additional funding is needed 

not less funding. Please do not do any justice to our students and staff again this year by taking funds. 

Show that you care about the students and staff in the Essex County Public School system. Give to the 

school what is needed. Full funding not level funding. Invest in our schools so that we can be proud. 

Other schools will see that Essex County schools system is 1) a great place for educating our children and 

2) Essex County is a great place to live and a great place to pursue their career and opportunities. As a 

tax payer I would like to know why all tax paying citizens of Essex County do not receive the same tax 

rates as though with land use property. Property assessments are inflated on everyone else while the 

Board of Supervisors ease the burden on the Land Use Owners. Is this fair? 

Chairman Akers stated that as a board they do not determine raises or salaries. They do not determine 

the academic performance for the duties that are required. They are to allocate the appropriate funding 

that they can given all the services including public safety that are available. At this point in time there 

has been no hard decision the School board has yet to adopt a budget and submit it to the board of 

supervisors. We have not adopted a budget, we used a recommended level funding of last year which 

was provided to us to build into our budget. Last week, we had length discussions that we have a 

$2,000,000 deficit in the County that we had to bring down to break even. There has been nothing cut 

from anywhere. To say we have cut funding is an unfair statement. You have required local effort and 

required local match. This county, to the best of my knowledge, as always funded above and beyond 

required local effort which is required by SOQ.  At this point in time there has nothing that has been 

approved because nothing has been adopted. 

Dr. Thomas stated they have a presentation that takes us through the process of how we have 

developed the funding figures to date. They will talk about the progress we have experienced and 

reading instruction that will yield great results. Dr. Thomas, Libby Franklin, Mrs. Blount and Mr. Gross 

will make the presentation.  

Dr. Thomas stated that full accreditation is at the forefront of their work. The staff they employ are vital 

in terms of ensuring that we meet full accreditation.   

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 

 

Chairman Akers asked if there was a budget request at this point in time? 

Dr. Thomas stated that their board will meet on the 13th of April and will approve an operating budget. 

That delay came due to the school board wanting to restructure the type of raise that they had in the 

budget.   



Chairman Akers asked if they were still basing the SOQ on 1180? Dr. Thomas stated that is correct. 

Chairman Akers reiterated that the why and how it is used does not fall on the Board of Supervisors. It is 

only the ask and what can be provided. 

Johnson asked about the reading for 2021 stated that they asked for a reading specialist and he is sorry 

that they turned them down 

Dr. Thomas made a clarification on how the enrollment is used to create budget. The two figures of 

1214 vs 1180 you have your enrollment and you have the enrollment you can use to develop your 

budget. In the fall we go with those figures and we have to produce an actual enrollment based on what 

we projected. Our current enrollment is 1253 but you have to take out your placement students and 

your prek students, which you can not get funding for. This fall we based our budget on 1214 but as we 

drilled in to that the number we could give to the state was 1130. Essentially we have been operating on 

a budget deficit since the fall. We could have taken the position to really reduce our staff then. What we 

have done is used our ESSR funds to offset of enrollment.   

Chairman Akers stated that the number that sticks out and that people reference is $800,000 deficit. 

Almost all of that is a reduction of the state not the locality. 

Dr. Thomas stated it is driven by the difference of enrollment from the prior year which is the 1214 vs 

the current enrollment. 

Chairman Akers stated that the discussion has been whether the County has cut $500,000 from the 

school budget and that is not entirely true. The school transfer outs has been what has driven that. 

Where that number has gone up and projecting $1,800,000 for 20+ students over the next year due to 

the law that was changed allowing private Day schools to charge whatever rate they want. 

Dr. Thomas disagreed, the private day placements have driven funding substantially. We have roughly 

22 students many of those were transfer students. It is a burden that the Schools have to pick up. The 

$500,000 that Mr. Whitaker is talking about is over the past four years the county reducing revenue by 

$250,000 in two separate years. The county local share was significantly more than local effort and now 

more into balance. 

Chairman Akers would agree. Last year when the two met they looked at that was needed with the SOQ 

to maximize the state funding and we agreed. He doesn’t see that being any different this year. The only 

thing we talked about reducing down is that the school pays for its proportionate share of the private 

day placements which just so happens to be about $500,000 increase to what it has in years past.  

Dr. Thomas stated that this is a biproduct of the effort of the administrators across the division to deal 

with the discipline. Discipline is not where it needs to be but we have taken an assertive approach to it. 

Another 15 students in alternative setting to make classrooms conducive. We have discussed the 

possibility of developing a program internally that could help mitigate those costs. 

Chairman Akers stated that the board has a willingness to help put something like that in place.   

Supervisor Smith stated that without a budget to look at there isn’t much discuss.   

Vice Chairman Gill stated that the schools are in a better place then where they were. Since there is not 

a budget to look at we have used the state calculation tool showed us which is about $7,600,000 which 



is 48% above the state mandated Standards of Quality. We provided that amount last year and have put 

that in for this year right now and the deficiency is because of the state. 

Dr. Thomas asked what iteration of the budget they are looking at? 

Vice Chairman Gill stated it was the one that Dr. Thomas gave him that was dated June of 2022 it’s the 

same number that Libby showed in the presentation. The state has not approved a final budget yet 

either. 

Vice Chairman Gill stated sometimes with surplus schools could ask for that surplus to be reinvested 

back in the school. This school system has had a surplus the past couple year where there has been a lot 

of grant money out there. We could possibly reallocate the surplus if there was something that was 

needed at the school. 

Supervisor Magruder last year in the request to maximize state funding we met that need. With the 

understanding that any surplus left over we would mark half of that surplus for CIP work. Are we still on 

that same lever? 

Dr. Thomas stated they talked and had a discussion about that but do not know if we took affirmative 

action as a board in terms of language that would codify that.   

The school board stated they did take action in the form of a resolution to that effect. Chairman Akers 

stated that the county has language for that but just needs to adopt the resolution. 

Mr. Croxton stated he does not believe that the splitting 50/50 was in the proposal but that is certainly 

reasonable.  

Supervisor Magruder stated that we are returning surplus funds back to the schools. In the seven years 

he has been on the board the schools have had a surplus. It is not a budget cut when there are 

surpluses, we just reduced the surplus. The following year there was still as surplus. He understands that 

some of the surplus is from two-year grants.  

Dr. Thomas disagrees the $450,000 surplus was supplanting grant money they already had. They did not 

get their full allocation. For the last 3 years the three different finance directors have said the school did 

not get their full accounting and full allocation from the county. That surplus is not get full allocation not 

getting excess funds. They can provide the documentation. We had $450,000 in ESSER obligations that 

were outstanding, the county transferred funding to get us to $0. That appears as a surplus when it is 

using the grant money and not being reimbursed.  

Supervisor Magruder on the allotment because the county controls the money we only allocate the 

money as you give us the bills. We are not withholding funds we are just allocating what you all have 

spent.  

Dr. Thomas the schools do not provide the county with bills they look at the expenditures and they 

provide funding to cover the expenditures. The state provides us a revenue. The revenue from an 

operations stand point and the revenue we receive from grants is comingled. That money is not 

separated out for operating vs money that is received back through grants.  

Chairman Akers stated that we will work better at more of the auditing to make sure as to what is grant 

money vs what would be a surplus.  



Supervisor Magruder asked about technology access is important. Broadband $2,000,000 ESSER Funds 

plus $2,000,000 county asked about school esser fund for $500,000? 

Dr. Thomas met Lombardo and they had discussed $300,000 that was not ESSER funds but infrastructure 

funding. The Infrastructure technology or infrastructure upgrades, we could not give esser funds for 

broadband because it was not allowable but would entertain the idea to pay down a debt service to help 

with broadband. We would like to try to do that but we have had to use ESSER funds to supplant 

employment so that we did not have to have a reduction. We would like to do our due diligence to make 

sure we could handle a $300,000 to the county.  

Supervisor Magruder wants a date to know when that decision could be made.  

Dr. Thomas stated a date could be given in a week. 

Chairman Akers stated that they allocated the joint maintenance facility in the CIP and is part of 

$2,000,000 that we will be trying to work out of. 

Dr. Thomas stated that on April 10th they go to town for lot line adjustment. 

Supervisor Magruder asked if the plans include an access road. 

Dr. Thomas said yes they do. 

Akers stated this would be great. 

Mr. Croxton access road would be out for bid. The positive traffic benefit computed 100 turns off marsh 

st and could eliminate 62 turns and get rid of all left turns with the access road.  

Mrs. Bundy apologized about not having budget. She stated that she wished the board was there earlier 

to hear the public comments from our staff members. She wants very best for the schools. The board 

members also need to focus on economic development so funding can increase. 

Sydnor paraprofessionals don’t’ get paid enough. We hope it works out.  

Chairman Akers stated there are tough decisions that need to be made at the top and maybe thats 

where they should start. 

Supervisor Smith stated had he known about meeting prior he would be there. 

 

ADJOURN 

Whitaker adjourned the school Board. 

Having no further discussion, Chairman Akers adjourned the Work Session meeting of the Board of 

Supervisors. 

 

       _________________________________ 

       Chairman 

 



__________________________________ 

Clerk of the Board 


